

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

"Crush Them Like Lice"

Repression of Civil and Political Rights Ahead of Zimbabwe's August 2023 Election



"Crush Them Like Lice"

Repression of Civil and Political Rights Ahead of Zimbabwe's August 2023 Election

Copyright © 2023 Human Rights Watch

All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America

ISBN: 979-8-88708-059-8

Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org

AUGUST 2023

ISBN: 979-8-88708-059-8

"Crush Them Like Lice"

Repression of Civil and Political Rights Ahead of Zimbabwe's August 2023 Election

Summary	1
Recommendations	<u>/</u>
To the Government of Zimbabwe	
To SADC and AU Member States:	4
To all political parties:	5
Methodology	6
Background and Context	ε
History of Election-Related Violence in Zimbabwe	<i>6</i>
The 2018 Elections	
State of the Opposition	10
Zimbabwe Electoral Commission and Role of Military	13
Human Rights Concerns Ahead of the August Election	18
Banning and Disruption of Opposition Meetings	18
Arbitrary Arrests, Detention of Opposition Leaders, and Malicious Prosecutions	21
Attacks and Violence against the Opposition	25
Inciting Rhetoric against the Opposition	29
Passage of Restrictive Laws	31
Access to the Voters Roll	34
ZANU-PF's Use of Traditional Leaders for Campaigns	35
Government Response	38
Legal Provisions	39
The Zimbabwe Electoral Commission	39
Freedoms of Association and Assembly	4C
African Standards for Democratic Elections	42
Acknowledgments	44

Summary

Right now, we cannot hold meetings in towns and cities, and we cannot go to the rural areas. [The ruling party] ZANU-PF declared that rural areas are no-go zones for the opposition, and the ruling party causes violence any time the opposition tries to venture into the rural areas.

– Ostallos Siziba, opposition spokesperson, Harare, April 2023

On August 23, 2023, Zimbabweans will go to the polls to vote for the president of the country and members of the parliament (MPs). Of the 11 candidates currently running for president, there are two clear frontrunners: President Emmerson Mnangagwa of the ruling Zimbabwe African National Unity-Patriotic Front (ZANU-PF) party, and Nelson Chamisa of the main opposition party, the Citizens Coalition for Change (CCC).

Human Rights Watch spent two weeks in Zimbabwe in April and May 2023. Twenty-eight (28) people were interviewed, including representatives from the main opposition party, election observer groups, lawyers, human rights activists, and ordinary citizens. These people provided first-hand accounts on electoral conditions in the country ahead of the August 23, 2023, elections.

Human Rights Watch's research found that rights critical for Zimbabwe's election, such as to freedom of expression, association, and assembly, are imperiled. Violence, intimidation, harassment, and repression linked to ZANU-PF and aimed principally at CCC members and civil society activists have restricted civic and political space. The environment for a credible, free, and fair election has been grossly diminished.

Cases of abductions, arbitrary arrests of political opposition figures, critics of the government, and other human rights abuses by ZANU-PF supporters and state security officials have operated to advance ZANU-PF's electoral interests.

The authorities have weaponized the criminal justice system against the ruling party's political opponents. CCC politicians have been held in prolonged pre-trial detention or convicted on baseless, seemingly politically motivated charges.

Further, the Zimbabwean authorities have greatly limited the space for opposition parties to campaign. Through various means, they have restricted the rights to freedom of expression, movement, and association, leaving the opposition unable to stage rallies, mobilize, campaign, and associate with supporters. ZANU-PF has ensured that the playing field is skewed, with the Zimbabwe Republic Police persistently refusing to issue permits to the opposition to hold campaign rallies while allowing ZANU-PF to meet without hindrance.

The actions against CCC members and supporters by government authorities contravene basic rights guaranteed under the Constitution of Zimbabwe. They also violate rights to freedom of expression, movement, association, and peaceful assembly protected under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,¹ the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights,² and other international human rights treaties to which Zimbabwe is a party.

Crucial for addressing electoral rights is an independent and impartial national election commission. However, there are serious concerns about the independence, composition, and conduct of the Zimbabwe Electoral Commission (ZEC). Past elections were widely perceived as problematic largely because the ZEC has been closely aligned with the interests of the ruling party. The management of the ZEC secretariat remains in the hands of people widely believed to be ZANU-PF sympathizers. These individuals, many of whom have ties to the country's military, police, and intelligence services, supervised previous deeply flawed electoral processes.

The government has sought to enact repressive laws ahead of the August election, most notably an amendment to the Private Voluntary Organizations (PVO) Act. On July 14, 2023, President Emmerson Mnangagwa signed into law the Criminal Law Codification and Reform Amendment Bill 2022, commonly referred to as the "Patriotic Bill." The law empowers the National Prosecuting Authority to prosecute anyone it considers to be undermining the country or using false statements to paint a negative picture of the country to foreign governments. Opposition politicians, civil society activists, and government critics have

¹ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976.

² African [Banjul] Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights, adopted June 27, 1981, OAU Doc. CAB/LEG/67/3 rev. 5, 21 I.L.M. 58 (1982), entered into force October 21, 1986

expressed strong fears that the authorities will use these laws to criminalize their activities.

Ahead of the general election, there is little evidence to indicate that the Zimbabwean government is ready to meet its obligations under national, regional, and international law and standards to allow people to freely vote for candidates of their choice in an environment free of intimidation, fear, and violence.

The credibility of the election will be measured against the standards set out in the African Union's (AU) African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance and the Southern African Development Community's (SADC) Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections. Under the two documents, member states are to observe and respect the full participation of citizens in the political process; freedom of expression and association; political tolerance; equal opportunity for all political parties to access the state media; independence of the judiciary; independence of the media; impartiality of the electoral institutions; and voter education.

The restrictive environment in Zimbabwe falls short of these standards. As Zimbabweans prepare for the August election, the authorities should ensure they have the opportunity to exercise their fundamental rights to freely vote for individuals and parties of their choice. The authorities should end all improper and unlawful interference in the election-related activities guaranteed by domestic, regional, and international human rights law and standards.

Recommendations

To the Government of Zimbabwe

- Cease the politically motivated arrests and targeting of opposition politicians, civil society activists, and journalists.
- Allow national and international electoral observers, human rights monitors, and journalists seeking to observe, monitor or report on the elections to access all parts of the country.
- Take all steps necessary to ensure that the Zimbabwe Republic Police act in a neutral and non-partisan fashion in relation to the electoral campaign and all political party activities.
- Ensure the police promptly and impartially act to protect all persons in Zimbabwe from human rights violations and investigate all apparent politically motivated abuses. Appropriately discipline or prosecute those responsible for serious human rights violations, regardless of position or rank.
- Ensure that the rights to freedom of expression, movement, assembly, and association of both political party members and supporters are respected at all times.
- Amend or abrogate existing laws that restrict fundamental rights and freedoms in violation of international law.

To SADC and AU Member States:

- Make public statements ahead of the August 2023 elections calling for an environment free of intimidation, harassment and violence.
- Call on the government of Zimbabwe to ensure that ahead of the election, national and international electoral observers have access to all election sites, and are free to move throughout the country, and are able to report on any election-related intimidation and violence.
- Make public statements noting any concerns with pre-election conditions that affect the ability of voters to freely express their opinions and obtain access to information.

- Ensure that SADC and AU election observers remain in Zimbabwe for a sufficient period beyond the vote count to monitor possible post-election related human rights violations.
- Urge the government of Zimbabwe to implement the SADC Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections and the African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance.

To all political parties:

- Condemn all acts of violence and call on supporters and party members to desist from carrying out acts of violence ahead of the August vote.
- Ensure that in the days that remain until the August 23 vote, campaigning is held in an environment free of intimidation, harassment, and violence.

Methodology

This report is based on field research conducted in Zimbabwe in April and May 2023. Human Rights Watch researchers conducted 28 interviews with lawyers, journalists, human rights activists, civil society actors, victims of political violence, members of the CCC, including members of parliament and party officials.

Researchers conducted interviews in English and Shona, which is one of Zimbabwe's official languages and is spoken by a majority of the country's population. Human Rights Watch researchers visited Harare, the capital city, and Chitungwiza, about 26 kilometers southeast of Harare.

Human Rights Watch also requested additional information via email communication from the ZEC and the Ministry of Information, Publicity, and Broadcasting Services on July 20, 2023, the ruling ZANU-PF on July 25, 2023, and the Zimbabwe Republic Police on July 26, 2023. We did not receive any response. Requests for interviews with ZANU-PF and the ZEC were also unsuccessful.

For security reasons, Human Rights Watch has withheld the names and identifying features of some interviewees, including details of locations where interviews were conducted when such information could place a person at risk. Human Rights Watch informed all interviewees about the purpose and voluntary nature of the interviews, the ways in which it would use the information, and that they could decline to answer questions or could end the interview at any time. The interviewees received no inducement, payment, service, or other personal benefit for the interviews.

Background and Context

History of Election-Related Violence in Zimbabwe

Zimbabwe has a long history of election-related violence and serious human rights violations committed primarily, but not only, by the ruling ZANU-PF state security agents—

including the army and police—and ZANU-PF's political allies, dating back to the 1980s.³ The state security forces were involved in systematic and widespread atrocities in Matabeleland and Midlands provinces in the 1980s, aimed at weakening the Zimbabwe African People's Union (ZAPU) led by Joshua Nkomo.⁴

At that time, President Robert Mugabe's ZANU-PF, which had been in power since Zimbabwe's independence in 1980, created what was essentially a "one-party mantra" that brooked no debate or opposition. It regarded Nkomo's ZAPU as a threat⁵ and an enemy that could not only be called names but was supposed to be eliminated from the political landscape.⁶ In the 2000,⁷ 2002,⁸ 2005,⁹ and 2008¹⁰ elections, victims of political violence were largely leaders¹¹ and members of the opposition Movement for Democratic Change (MDC), their supporters, and others perceived to be MDC supporters, including journalists, civil society activists, and ordinary Zimbabweans.¹²

In the run-up to these elections, international human rights organizations such as Amnesty International documented extrajudicial executions, torture, beatings, and abductions—largely perpetrated by supporters of the ruling ZANU-PF and government agents.¹³

³ Four decades after the start of pogroms that left over 20,000 dead and tens of thousands of others missing and or displaced in Zimbabwe, survivors are still searching for closure. But closure remains elusive. See Cyril Zenda, "Genocide: An Open Wound," *Fair Planet*, February 14, 2022, https://www.fairplanet.org/story/zimbabwes-genocide-an-open-wound/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁴ Isheanesu Gusha, "Memories of Gukurahundi massacre and the challenge of reconciliation," *Studia Historiae Ecclesiasticae*, vol. 45 (2019), http://www.scielo.org.za/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S1017-04992019000100010 (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁵ Isheanesu Gusha, "Memories of Gukurahundi massacre and the challenge of reconciliation."

⁶ William J. Mpofu, "Gukurahundi in Zimbabwe: An Epistemicide and Genocide," Journal of Literary Studies, vol. 37, no. 2, (2021), p. 40-55, https://unisapressjournals.co.za/index.php/jls/article/download/11038/5506/56416 (accessed July 18, 2023). pp. 40-55.

^{7 &}quot;Zimbabwe: Terror tactics in the run-up to parliamentary elections, June 2000," Amnesty International news release, June 7, 2000, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/afr46/014/2000/en/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁸ John Makumbe, "Zimbabwe's Hijacked Election". *Journal of Democracy*, vol. 13 (2002), no. 4, https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/zimbabwes-hijacked-election/ (accessed July 18, 2023), pp. 87-101.

⁹ Clionadh Raleigh, "Violence and Internal Ruling Party Politics in Zimbabwe (2008–2018)," in Miles Tendi, JoAnn McGregor, and Jocelyn Alexander (eds), *The Oxford Handbook of Zimbabwean Politics* (Oxford: Oxford Academic, 2020), online edition.

¹⁰ Amnesty International, "Zimbabwe: A trail of violence after the ballot," March 26, 2011, https://www.amnestyusa.org/reports/zimbabwe-a-trail-of-violence-after-the-ballot/ (accessed July 19, 2023).

¹¹ "Zimbabwe: Women forced to flee their homes for refusing to reveal their vote," Amnesty International news release, August 6, 2013, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2013/08/zimbabwe-women-forced-flee-their-homes-refusing-reveal-their-vote/ (accessed July 19, 2023).

¹² "Zimbabwe: Terror tactics in the run-up to parliamentary elections, June 2000," Amnesty International news release.

¹³ "Zimbabwe: Terror tactics in the run-up to parliamentary elections, June 2000," Amnesty International news release.

The Joint Operations Command, headed by senior ZANU-PF officials, which included the heads of the Zimbabwe Defence Forces, police, prison services, and the Central Intelligence Organization (CIO),¹⁴ orchestrated the 2008 violence, which far exceeded the violence that accompanied other elections.¹⁵ Human Rights Watch investigations, especially in respect of the 2008 elections, indicated that the army played a major role in supporting the violence.¹⁶ The Joint Operations Command supplied "war veterans" and ZANU-PF supporters with guns, transportation, and bases from which serious human rights violations were carried out.¹⁷

Unfortunately, those credibly implicated in election-related abuses have not been held accountable, allowing individuals responsible for past abuses to carry out further acts of violence and intimidation.¹⁸

The impact of this legacy of threats, violence, and impunity on the electorate has been profound. Tendai Biti, a lawyer and opposition CCC Member of Parliament, said that because of the lack of accountability for past abuses, "ZANU-PF continues to harvest from

¹⁴ The Central Intelligence Organization (CIO) is Zimbabwe's feared intelligence unit, which has been criticized for human rights violations, including allegations of torture, extrajudicial killings, and political intimidation. "Central Intelligence Organisation (CIO)," Pindula, https://www.pindula.co.zw/Central_Intelligence_Organisation_(CIO)/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵ Human Rights Watch, "*Bullets for Each of You", State-Sponsored Violence since Zimbabwe's March 29 Elections* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2008), https://www.hrw.org/report/2008/06/09/bullets-each-you/state-sponsored-violence-zimbabwes-march-29-elections.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ "War veterans" refers to military veterans of Zimbabwe's war of liberation. Beginning in 2000, the Zimbabwe National Liberation War Veterans Association (ZNLWVA) played a critical role in orchestrating electoral violence on behalf of ZANU-PF. Their ranks have been joined by young people who were patently too young to have participated in the liberation war in the 1970s, Norma Kriger, "Zimbabwe: Political Constructions of War Veterans." *Review of African Political Economy*, vol. 30 (2003), no. 96, https://www.jstor.org/stable/4006770 (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁸ Zimbabwe's long history of impunity for perpetrators of violence and torture has been documented by Human Rights Watch, Redress and Amnesty International. See, for example, Redress and the Amani Trust, "Torture in Zimbabwe, Past and Present," June 2005, https://redress.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/June-05-Torture-in-Zimbabwe-past-and-present-prevention.pdf (accessed July 18, 2023); Redress, "Zimbabwe: From Impunity to Accountability: Are Reparations Possible for Victims of Gross and Systematic Human Rights Violations?" March 2004, https://redress.org/wp-

content/uploads/2018/01/March-Zim-from-Impunity-to-accountability.pdf (accessed July 18, 2023 2023); Amnesty International, "An assessment of human rights violations in the run-up to the March 2005 parliamentary elections," March 15, 2005, https://www.amnesty.org/ar/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/afr460032005en.pdf (accessed May 14, 2023); and Human Rights Watch, *You Will Be Thoroughly Beaten: The Brutal Suppression of Dissent in Zimbabwe*, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2006), vol. 18, no. 10, http://hrw.org/reports/2006/zimbabwe1106/zimbabwe1106web.pdf.

this history of violence by threatening communities with: 'do you know what we can do to you? Do you know what we did in 2008?'"¹⁹

The 2018 Elections

During the run-up to the August 2023 elections, many Zimbabweans have been ruminating over the violence that followed the July 2018 elections, after the declaration of Mnangagwa as the winner of that election.²⁰ 2018 marked the first time in the country's history as an independent nation that a general election did not have Mugabe's name on the ballot paper. The 2018 election had pitted Mnangagwa of ZANU-PF against challenger Chamisa of the then-main opposition party, the Movement for Democratic Change Alliance (MDC-A) party. Mnangagwa secured 50.8 percent of the vote, while Chamisa had 44.3 percent. By narrowly winning over 50 percent of the vote, Mnangagwa had avoided a run-off election.

Ahead of the 2018 election, Human Rights Watch documented cases of intimidation and harassment, mainly in Zimbabwe's rural communities, perpetrated largely by ZANU-PF party officials.²¹ This included threats to repeat the "2008 violence" if the ruling ZANU-PF lost the July 30, 2018 elections.²² Human Rights Watch expressed serious concerns about the government's failure to institute legal and political reforms necessary for citizens to freely express themselves no matter their political views, and to vote without fear of intimidation and violence. Human Rights Watch in a June 2008 report pointed at the security forces' involvement in the electoral process, abusive laws that remained in effect, and violence and intimidation by the ruling party, all which contributed to an environment that was not conducive to free and fair elections.²³

On August 1, 2018, before the release of the election results, violent protests broke out in Harare with hundreds of protesters demanding the release of presidential election

¹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with CCC MP Tendai Biti, Harare, May 5, 2023.

²⁰ "Zimbabwe election: Emmerson Mnangagwa declared winner in disputed poll," *BBC news online*, August 3, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-45053412 (accessed July 18, 2023).

²¹ "Lack of Reform Risks Credible Elections; President Mnangagwa Should Act on Pledge for Free, Fair Vote," Human Rights Watch news release, June 7, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/06/07/zimbabwe-lack-reform-risks-credible-elections.

²² "Human Rights Watch, "Bullets for Each of You", State-Sponsored Violence since Zimbabwe's March 29 Elections.

²³ "Lack of Reform Risks Credible Elections; President Mnangagwa Should Act on Pledge for Free, Fair Vote," Human Rights Watch news release.

results.²⁴ The authorities deployed armed anti-riot police and soldiers to quell the protests on the streets, and soldiers used live ammunition against protesters. As a result of the violence, President Mnangagwa set up an international panel, the Motlanthe Commission of Inquiry, which found that 6 people died and 35 others were injured because of state security forces' actions.²⁵ The commission's recommendations have not been implemented yet, including holding those responsible for the abuses to account and compensating families of those killed and those who lost property.²⁶

While the 2018 AU Election Observer Mission to Zimbabwe said that "by and large the process was peaceful and well-administered," ²⁷ the European Union Observer Mission noted that an "un-level playing field, intimidation of voters and lack of trust in the process undermined the pre-election environment." ²⁸

Events of the past several months indicate that, like the 2018 polls, the August 2023 elections may be conducted in an environment of intimidation, fear, and violence.

State of the Opposition

Following the death of MDC leader Morgan Tsvangirai on February 14, 2018, at a South African hospital, Chamisa led the MDC-A at the June 30, 2018, poll. However, a rival faction of the MDC in 2018 brought a case against Chamisa's leadership in the High Court.²⁹ In

²⁴ Jason Burke, "Zimbabwe election unrest turns deadly as army opens fire on protesters," *The Guardian*, August 1, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/aug/01/zanu-pf-wins-majority-of-seats-in-zimbabwe-parliament-elections (accessed July 18, 2023).

²⁵ "Report of the Commission of Inquiry into the 1st of August 2018 Post-Election Violence Motlanthe Commission," Veritas, https://www.veritaszim.net/node/3364 (accessed July 18, 2023).

²⁶ Dewa Mavhinga, "Still No Justice for Zimbabwe's 2018 Post-Election Violence," commentary, Human Rights dispatch, August 2, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/08/02/still-no-justice-zimbabwes-2018-post-election-violence.

²⁷ African Union, "African Union Election Observation Mission (AUEOM) To Zimbabwe. 30 July Harmonised Elections. Preliminary statement," August 1, 2018, https://au.int/sites/default/files/pressreleases/34710-praueom_preliminary_statement_-_zimbabwe_2018.pdf (accessed July 18, 2023).

²⁸ European Union, "Improved political climate, but un-level playing field and lack of trust in the process," August 1, 2018, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/improved-political-climate-un-level-playing-field-and-lack-trust-process-o_en (accessed July 18, 2023).

²⁹ For history of splits in the MDC party, see Zenzo Moyo, "One step forward, two steps back? Zimbabwean opposition's self-created dilemma," *Daily Maverick*, May 28, 2018, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2018-05-28-one-step-forward-two-steps-back-zimbabwean-oppositions-self-created-dilemma/ (accessed July 28,2023). Zimbabwean opposition's self-created dilemma," *Daily Maverick*, May 28, 2018, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2018-05-28-one-step-forward-two-steps-back-zimbabwean-oppositions-self-created-dilemma/ (accessed July 18,2023).

May 2019, Judge Edith Mushore ruled Chamisa's leadership "unconstitutional and therefore null and void."³⁰ The MDC appealed to the Supreme Court, and on March 31, 2020, the Supreme Court ruled Chamisa's leadership illegitimate and ordered the MDC to hold a congress to replace him within three months.³¹

On the day the judgment of the Supreme Court was delivered, armed police sealed off MDC's headquarters in Harare and prevented the party's executives from entering the building. David Coltart, the MDC-A Treasure General wrote on April 1, 2018, that: "If ever there was evidence that this is entirely a plan concocted by the Mnangagwa regime to destroy the only political party which poses any threat to its control, then this is it. ... Without a court order in the name of the Trust, the Police has no lawful right to bar the MDC-A from using the building."³²

Thokozani Khupe, who participated in the 2018 elections as the Movement for Democratic Change-Tsvangirai (MDC-T) president and received 45,000 votes compared to Chamisa's 2.1 million votes, celebrated the Supreme Court decision which she said "confirmed [her] rightful place as leader of the MDC."33 After Khupe assumed leadership of the MDC-T, members of parliament (MPs) and councilors elected under the Chamisa-led MDC were recalled from Parliament.34 When Douglas Mwonzora later became president of the MDC-T following an extraordinary party congress in December 2020, he continued with recalling and expelling parliamentarians and councilors who were linked to or supported Chamisa.35 Under the Zimbabwean constitution, if an MP or a councilor changes party or is expelled

³⁰ "Zimbabwe court says main opposition leader illegitimate, party to challenge ruling," Reuters, May 8, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-zimbabwe-politics-idUSKCN1SE1ZG (accessed July 18, 2023).

³¹ Gibbs Dube, "Zimbabwe Supreme Court Declares Nelson Chamisa Illegitimate MDC Leader," *VOA*, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/zimbabwe-nelson-chamisa-illegitimate-leader-mdc/5353681.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

³² "'Giving strength to the weary and increasing the power of the weak" – Comment regarding the Supreme Court judgment issued on the 31st March 2020 against Nelson Chamisa," David Coltart, April 1, 2020,

https://www.davidcoltart.com/2020/04/giving-strength-to-the-weary-and-increasing-the-power-of-the-weak-comment-regarding-the-supreme-court-judgment-issued-on-the-31st-march-2020-against-nelson-chamisa/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

³³ Facebook video by Community Radio Harare, "Thokozani Khupe speak on the Supreme Court ruling on MDC leadership," March 31, 2020, https://fb.watch/lRudgG_Bdw/?mibextid=v7YzmG (accessed July 18, 2023).

³⁴ "Khupe Recalls Khumalo, Hwende, Mutseyami, Timveous From Parliament," *New Zimbabwe*, May 5, 2020, https://www.newzimbabwe.com/breaking-khupe-recalls-khumalo-hwende-mutseyami-timveous-from-parliament/(accessed July 18, 2023).

³⁵ Gibbs Dube, "Douglas Mwonzora Defeats Khupe in Landslide Victory in Disputed MDC-T Extraordinary Congress Election," *VOA*, December 28, 2020, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/douglas-mwonzora-results-mdc-t-congress/5715171.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

from their party, the MP or councilor would be recalled, and a by-election held. The ZEC announced that by-elections for 28 parliamentary seats and 122 local authorities would be held on March 26, 2022.³⁶

On January 24, 2022, Chamisa announced the formation of a new political party, the CCC, with the new party participating in the March 2022 by-elections.³⁷

Ahead of the by-elections, the Zimbabwe Electoral Support Network (ZESN),³⁸ a coalition of 37 NGOs that works to coordinate activities pertaining to elections, reported a host of electoral malpractices including violence during campaigns, restriction of some opposition campaign activities, vote buying, and unequal access to the public media, among others.³⁹ On February 27, 2022, at a CCC rally in the city of Kwekwe, where Chamisa was campaigning, more than a dozen men suspected of being members of a ZANU-PF militia group arrived and began attacking CCC supporters using machetes, beer bottles, iron bars, spears, and bricks.⁴⁰ Mboneni Ncube, a 30-year-old man and supporter of the CCC, died after being stabbed, while at least 22 others were seriously injured.⁴¹

The CCC won 19 out of the 28 national assembly seats (67.9 percent of the vote), while the ruling ZANU-PF took the remaining 9 seats.⁴² The CCC also won 75 of the 122 local council seats.

³⁶ See Zimbabwe Electoral Commission proclamations, "Statutory Instrument 2 of 2022: Proclamation," undated, https://www.zec.org.zw/download/statutory-instrument-2-of-2022-proclamation/ (accessed July 18,2023).

³⁷ Sharon Mazingaizo, "Zimbabwe opposition leader Nelson Chamisa forms new political party," *Time Live*, January 25, 2022, https://www.timeslive.co.za/news/africa/2022-01-25-zimbabwe-opposition-leader-nelson-chamisa-forms-new-political-party/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

³⁸ "Highlights of the ZESN Twitter Space Discussion on Election Monitoring and Observation: Impact on the Integrity of Electoral Processes in Zimbabwe and the Region," Kubatana, June 27,2022, https://kubatana.net/2022/06/27/highlights-of-the-zesn-twitter-space-discussion-on-election-monitoring-and-observation-impact-on-the-integrity-of-electoral-processes-in-zimbabwe-and-the-region/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

³⁹ Zimbabwe Electoral Support Network, "Report on the 26 March 2022 By-Elections," May 4, 2022, https://kubatana.net/2022/05/04/report-on-the-26-march-2022-by-elections/ (accessed June 11, 2023).

^{40 &}quot;Zimbabwe: Investigate violence on political opposition supporters," Amnesty International news release, February 28, 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/zimbabwe-investigate-violence-on-political-opposition/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

^{41 &}quot;"Zanu-PF thugs" unleash violence at Chamisa rally, kill one, dozens injured," *Nehanda Radio online*, February 27,2022, https://nehandaradio.com/2022/02/27/zanu-pf-thugs-unleash-violence-at-chamisa-rally-kill-one-dozens-injured/ (accessed May 8, 2023)

⁴² Zimbabwe Electoral Commission, "26 March 2022 National Assembly & Local Authority By-elections Results," March 26,2022, https://www.zec.org.zw/download/26-march-2022-national-assembly-local-authority-by-elections-results/ (accessed July 18,2023).

Political analysts regarded the March 2022 parliamentary and local government byelections as a preview of the August 2023 general election, in which Chamisa's CCC party is hoping to dislodge ZANU-PF.⁴³

Zimbabwe Electoral Commission and Role of Military

The conduct of the ZEC in past elections has called into question its ability to hold credible, free, and fair elections. Pedzisai Ruhanya of the Zimbabwe Democracy Institute think-tank told Human Rights Watch that "ZEC has no capacity or the fidelity of running free and fair elections because both the commission and its secretariat are captured by the military. And this militarization of ZEC goes back into history."44 The CCC spokesperson, Fadzayi Mahere, told Human Rights Watch: "We have a problem with the composition of ZEC — it is heavily militarized."45

Ruhanya pointed out that since the 2002 election, former and serving military officials have dominated the secretariat of the ZEC, with the Zimbabwe National Army chief of staff, Maj. Gen. Douglas Nyikayaramba, heading the elections management body during the 2002 and 2005⁴⁶ elections, and George Chiweshe, a former army brigadier, who was previously in charge of the Military Court Martial, leading the ZEC during the 2008 elections.⁴⁷

In 2008, when the opposition MDC defeated the ruling ZANU-PF in parliamentary elections, the ZEC announced the presidential results more than a month after voting ended.⁴⁸ Then MDC leader Morgan Tsvangirai won 47.9 percent of the vote while the incumbent Mugabe obtained 43.2 percent.⁴⁹ Under Zimbabwe's electoral laws, for a candidate to be declared

^{43 &}quot;Analysts Say Zimbabwe By-election Will Test 'Preparedness' for General Election," [n.d.], video clip, YouTube, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HWW2UpESI3A (accessed July 18, 2023).

^{44 &}quot;Home," Zimbabwe Democracy Institute, https://zditrust.org.zw/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, May 4, 2023.

⁴⁶ The militarization of the electoral management body dates back to the Electoral Supervisory Commission (ESC) that administered elections before the formation of ZEC. Maj. Gen. Douglas Nyikayaramba was appointed as CEO of the ESC and was said to have resigned from the army, yet he later returned to his old job in the military. Hangala Siachiwena and Chris Saunders, "Elections, Legitimacy, and Democratic Consolidation in Southern Africa: Lessons from Zambia, Zimbabwe and Malawi," *Journal of African Elections*, vol. 20 (2021), no. 1, doi: 10.20940/JAE/2021/v20i1a4.

^{47 &}quot;George Chiweshe," Pindula, https://www.pindula.co.zw/George_Chiweshe/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁴⁸ Elections were held on March 29, 2008, but results were announced on May 2. "Zimbabwe announces poll results," *BBC news online*, May 2, 2008, http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/africa/7380445.stm, (accessed June 2, 2023).

⁴⁹ "Election Guide," International Foundation for Electoral Systems, https://www.electionguide.org/elections/id/2076/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

winner in the first round, the candidate must win 50 percent plus one vote, otherwise there would be a runoff between the two leading candidates. 50 What followed after that was a bloody period in which hundreds of opposition supporters were killed, forcing Tsvangirai to withdraw from the run-off, declaring that a free and fair election was impossible in a climate of violence and intimidation. 51 Nevertheless, ZEC went ahead to hold the runoff and Mugabe was declared the winner. 52

Chiweshe left the ZEC in 2010 to take up an appointment as a judge of the High Court.⁵³ Rita Makarau, then judge president of the High Court and a non-constituency MP of ZANU-PF in 2000, was appointed.⁵⁴ She chaired the ZEC during the 2013 elections. Makarau resigned in December 2017, soon after Mugabe was ousted from power.⁵⁵ She was succeeded by Justice Priscilla Makanyara Chigumba, the incumbent, who was appointed on February 1, 2018.⁵⁶

According to section 238 of Zimbabwe's Constitution, the ZEC chairperson, who should be a judge, former judge, or someone qualified for appointment as a judge, is appointed by

⁵⁰ Electoral Act amended October 25, 2016, https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/85404/95619/F-1405981679/ZWE85404 2016.pdf (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁵¹ Human Rights Watch, "*Bullets for Each of You", State-Sponsored Violence since Zimbabwe's March 29 Elections.*

⁵² "Mugabe wins Zimbabwe run-off vote," *France 24*, June 29, 2008, https://www.france24.com/en/20080629-mugabe-wins-zimbabwe-run-off-vote-zimbabwe-election (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁵³The Constitution of Zimbabwe mandates that the nomination and appointment process of judges be conducted in a public and transparent manner. Under this system, all judges are appointed by the president from a list of candidates provided by the Judicial Service Commission (JSC). The qualifications of judges are stipulated in the Constitution, including the requirement of "fit and proper person to hold office as a judge." See Chaka Mashoko, "Judicial appointment in Zimbabwe: defining the concept of "fit and proper person," research paper submitted to the Faculty of Law of the Midlands State University, [n.d.], https://old.zimlii.org/zw/journals/judicial%20appointment%20incorporates%20anne%20comments.pdf (accessed July 18, 2023). In Zimbabwe the main courts are the Supreme Court and the High Court, which are presided over by judges, and magistrates courts which, as their name suggests, are presided over by magistrates.

⁵⁴ Under the old Constitution, out of a 150-seat parliament, the president appointed 30 MPs; 12 directly as non-constituency MPs, and eight as provincial governors who also sat in parliament. Ten traditional chiefs were also elected by their peers, but all were known ZANU-PF sympathizers. The 2013 Constitution allows the president to appoint five non-constituency legislators. "The debate over a new constitution for Zimbabwe," *The New Humanitarian*, September 29, 1999, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/feature/1999/09/29/debate-over-new-constitution-zimbabwe (accessed July 18, 2023)

⁵⁵ Makaru, who was appointed by President Mugabe, resigned weeks after Mugabe was ousted in the November 2017 military coup. She did not give reasons for her exit from ZEC. "Zimbabwe Electoral Boss Rita Makarau Resigns" *VOA news online*, December 9, 2017, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/zimbabwe-electoral-commission-boss-rita-makarau-resigns/4156345.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁵⁶ "ZESN's statement on the appointment of Justice Priscilla Chigumba as new ZEC Chairperson," Zimbabwe Election Support Network press release, February 1, 2018, https://www.zesn.org.zw/zesn-statement-on-the-appointment-of-justice-priscilla-chigumba-as-new-zec-chairperson/(accessed July 18, 2023).

the president.⁵⁷ Chapter 12 (sections 235 and 236) of the Constitution further states that a member of ZEC has to be non-political and must not, in the exercise of their functions, act in a partisan manner or further the interests of any political party or cause.

In March 2018, ZEC Chairperson Justice Chigumba told the Zimbabwe Parliamentary Portfolio Committee on Justice that at least 15 percent of the ZEC secretariat is made up of "former members of the security services." The ZEC admitted that it employed serving members of the army, police, and CIO, Zimbabwe's feared intelligence unit, but would later ask them to resign. The ZEC stated disingenuously that it would not "discriminate" against employing retired members of the security services as doing otherwise would be against the Constitution.

The current chief elections officer,⁶⁰ Utoile Silaigwana, is a former Army major.⁶¹ When he was appointed in March 2018, Crisis in Zimbabwe Coalition, a coalition of NGOs, criticized his appointment, declaring that it would put into doubt the credibility of the ZEC since he was part of the ZEC secretariat and contributed to what the coalition described as ZEC's militarization during the 2008 elections.⁶²

"The Zimbabwe Electoral Commission has a perception problem," a member of a national rights monitoring group, Heal Zimbabwe Trust, told Human Rights Watch. 63 "The way the commission is constituted is a problem. Previously, the main political parties would second people to become commissioners, but the commissioners are now mostly chosen by the president after vetting by parliament. People lost confidence in the process because they think that the process is controlled by the state."

⁵⁷ Constitution of Zimbabwe, section 238.

⁵⁸ Blessed Mhlanga, "Soldiers make up 15% of Zec staff," *The New Standard*, February 27, 2018, https://www.newsday.co.zw/slider/article/69958/soldiers-make-up-15-of-zec-staff (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁵⁹ "ZEC admits hiring serving soldiers, CIO spies," *New Zimbabwe*, March 2, 2018, https://www.newzimbabwe.com/zec-admits-hiring-serving-soldiers-cio-spies/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁶⁰ The ZEC Secretariat is headed by a chief elections officer (CEO). The CEO is the administrative and technical head of the Secretariat and directly reports to the Commission through the chairperson. See: https://www.zec.org.zw/departments/.

⁶¹ Albert Nxumalo, "Silaigwana lands top Zec post," *Cite news*, July 3, 2019, https://cite.org.zw/silaigwana-lands-top-zec-post/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁶² "Appointment of Silaigwana a consolidation of the militarisation of ZEC," Kubatana, March 16, 2018, https://kubatana.net/2018/03/16/appointment-silaigwana-consolidation-militarisation-zec/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁶³ Human Rights Watch interview with civil society leader, Harare, May 1, 2023.

In July 2022, President Mnangagwa appointed⁶⁴ six new commissioners in a move that the Zimbabwe Human Rights Association (ZimRights), an NGO with 225 000 members and the largest grassroots human rights movement in the country,⁶⁵ severely criticized. In its July 14, 2022, statement, ZimRights called into question the impartiality of the six commissioners, especially that of Abigail Millicent Mohadi Ambrose, the daughter of Kembo Mohadi, the vice-president of the ruling ZANU-PF. ZimRights said such an appointment was a "direct attack on the independence and integrity of ZEC."⁶⁶

Kenneth Magwada, the ZimRights media and advocacy specialist, said that "the method of appointing commissioners, in which a sitting state president, who belongs to a certain political party, is the sole appointing authority is problematic and taints the impartiality of the commission. This has a bearing on the perception of the credibility of the commission or fairness of the elections." ⁶⁷ ZEC's ability to organize free, fair, and transparent elections is doubted, as its unbalanced composition gives the impression that the commission is skewed to give an electoral advantage to the ZANU-PF party.

Also problematic is ZANU-PF's insistence that only international election observers from countries deemed to be friendly to Zimbabwe will be allowed to observe the elections. In April 2023, President Mnangagwa said Zimbabwe will not be told who to invite to observe its elections and only friendly nations will be invited to observe the August elections. 68 Given this position, there are concerns that many human rights issues related to the elections will go unnoticed and the opportunity to hold Zimbabwe to the strictest standards set out in the SADC Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections in Africa and the AU Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance will be lost.

However, on June 29, the EU announced that it had been invited by Zimbabwe's minister of foreign affairs and international trade to deploy an Election Observation Mission (EOM).

⁶⁴ Sharon Mazingaizo, "Outcry as Zimbabwe politician's daughter sworn in as commissioner of electoral body," *Times Live*, July 8, 2022, https://www.timeslive.co.za/news/africa/2022-07-08-outcry-as-zimbabwe-politicians-daughter-sworn-in-as-commissioner-of-electoral-body/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁶⁵ "About Us," Zimbabwe Human Rights Association (ZimRights), https://www.zimrights.org.zw/about-zimrights/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁶⁶ "Make ZEC More Independent and Impartial," ZimRights, July 14, 2022, https://www.zimrights.org.zw/make-zec-more-independent-and-impartial/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch interview, Zimrights Offices, Harare, May 2, 2023.

⁶⁸ Blessings Chidakwa, "Only friendly nations will observe Zim polls in future," April 3, 2023, https://www.herald.co.zw/only-friendly-nations-will-observe-zim-polls-in-future/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

The EU said its team would arrive in Harare the first week of July and remain in the country until the completion of the electoral process.⁶⁹ On July 6, it was reported that a joint AU and Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA)⁷⁰ pre-election mission was in Zimbabwe to assess the country's readiness.⁷¹

⁶⁹ "Zimbabwe: The European Union deploys an Election Observation Mission," European Union news release, June 29, 2023, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/zimbabwe-european-union-deploys-election-observation-mission_en (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁷⁰ COMESA comprises 21 African member states that came together with the aim of promoting regional integration through trade and the development of natural and human resources for the mutual benefit of all people in the region. About The Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA), https://www.comesa.int/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

71 Wallace Ruzvidzo, "AU-Comesa team says Zimbabwe ready for polls," *The Herald*, July 6, 2023,

https://www.herald.co.zw/au-comesa-election-team-says-zim-ready-for-polls/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

Human Rights Concerns Ahead of the August Election

Banning and Disruption of Opposition Meetings

Leading opposition figures told Human Rights Watch that there was a marked lack of space for the opposition to campaign freely ahead of the August 2023 election.

Tendai Biti, the CCC MP, said that his party has "not been allowed to campaign":

At least 63 of our rallies have been banned from January 2023 to now. We have not been able to hold any single rally or meeting this year. Even those who have attempted to hold meetings in their houses have been arrested. In urban areas we can mobilize to some extent but in rural areas we cannot. Some constituencies are declared "no-go areas" by ZANU-PF so that we cannot even protect our vote there.⁷²

Biti added: "We lived during Mugabe's time, and we thought it was bad, but I think I owe him an apology. This regime is worse."⁷³

Ostallos Siziba, the CCC deputy spokesperson said:

Right now, we cannot hold meetings in towns and cities, and we cannot go to the rural areas. ZANU-PF declared that rural areas are no-go zones for the opposition, and the ruling party causes violence any time the opposition tries to venture into the rural areas. They use police and military to cause violence.

Siziba described the brutality of one such obstruction against CCC members:

The police set up roadblocks that are illegal [and] manned by at least a police or military officer and ZANU-PF activists. In March, ZANU-PF members

"CRUSH THEM LIKE LICE"

⁷² Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, May 5, 2023.

⁷³ Ibid.

from the area, the police, and military officers erected such a roadblock at Gutu Centre, in Gutu District, Masvingo. They stopped the car in which our councilor for Bulawayo, Arnold Batsirayi, together with a CCC female MP and her husband were traveling. In a bid to create some sort of discord within our ranks, they forced the councilor and MP to denounce Nelson Chamisa, our party president, and instead say they supported our vice chair. After that, they were beaten up and had to be admitted at a hospital in Masvingo town.⁷⁴

On January 14, 2023, the police arrested, detained, and beat with batons the CCC MP for Budiriro, in Harare, Costa Machingauta, and 25 others. They were charged with participating in what police said was an illegal meeting at the MP's house in Harare. The 25, including an 82-year-old man, spent two weeks at Harare's Chikurubi Maximum Security Prison before 24 of them were granted 30,000 Zimbabwean dollars (about US\$90) bail each by a Harare Magistrate Court. The 82-year-old was released without bail. They were charged with illegal gathering and disturbing public peace and were represented by lawyers from the Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum.

Zimbabwe police spokesperson Paul Nyathi told the media that, "we confirm the arrest of the CCC activists. They were attending an unsanctioned meeting."

A 39-year-old mother of four, who was among those arrested, narrated what had transpired:

As our numbers at the meeting grew to about 20 or so, we started singing and chanting our party slogans, as we always do when we meet. Before police officers arrived dressed in anti-riot gear and carrying guns and baton sticks. One of the police officers shouted: "What are you doing here? Leave now!" At this point, people started to scatter. I used a side gate to run into a

⁷⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with CCC deputy spokesperson, Harare, April 28, 2023.

⁷⁵ "Police storm CCC MP Machingauta's home, arrest 25 party activists," *Zimlive.com*, January 14, 2023, https://www.zimlive.com/police-storm-ccc-mp-machingautas-home-arrest-25-party-activists/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁷⁶ "25 Citizens Coalition for Change Activists Arrested in Harare Almost 2 Weeks Ago Granted Bail," *VOA news*, January 27, 2023, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/6936581.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

^{77 &}quot;Police say meeting illegal as riot cops storm CCC MP's home; 25 arrested amid accusations of beatings," *New Zimbabwe*, January 15, 2023, https://www.newzimbabwe.com/police-say-meeting-illegal-as-riot-cops-storm-ccc-mps-home-25-arrested-amid-accusations-of-beatings/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

neighbor's house, but the police followed me there and arrested me for "illegal gathering" and they threw me into the truck. 78

She said that the police agents assaulted some of her fellow party members as they were being transported to the police station, but she was not beaten. At Budiriro Police Station, the police recorded their statements and locked all 26 of them up in one single cell. She said the police denied access to friends who tried to bring them food, assaulted their lawyer, Kudzai Kadzere, and broke his hand.⁷⁹

Contrary to the experience of opposition parties, the ZANU-PF has apparently been able to actively campaign throughout the country, including in rural areas, where most of Zimbabwe's population lives.⁸⁰ The police has selectively used⁸¹ the Maintenance of Peace and Order Act (MOPA) of 2019 to deny opposition members the permission to hold meetings and mobilization rallies.⁸²

Further, the rural parts of the Zimbabwe have remained "no-go" areas for the opposition, as its supporters and lower-ranking members faced constant threats, intimidation and, at times, assault from ZANU-PF supporters.⁸³

One national human rights monitor said:

In some areas, traditional leaders are summoning people to ZANU-PF campaign rallies and advising them to come wearing ZANU-PF regalia "for their own protection." ... In the Midlands Province, Mashonaland East, Mashonaland West, Mashonaland Central, and Manicaland, we can say

⁷⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Budiriro, Harare, April 30, 2023.

⁷⁹ Ihid

⁸⁰ Blessed Mhlanga, "Zanu PF shifts into 2023 election mode," NewsDay, April 23, 2022,

https://www.newsday.co.zw/slider/article/4343/zanu-pf-shifts-into-2023-election-mode (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁸¹ Miriam Mangwaya, "Police defend CCC rallies ban," *NewsDay*, August 5, 2022,

https://www.newsday.co.zw/slider/article/15904/police-defend-ccc-rallies-ban (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁸² Maintenance of Peace Order Act, 2019, distributed by Veritas, https://ntjwg.uwazi.io/en/entity/nbi2goz1llg (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁸³ Stephen Chadenga, "Block CCC from rural areas: Zanu PF," *Southern Eye*, November 23, 2022, https://www.newsday.co.zw/southerneye/local-news/article/200003957/block-ccc-from-rural-areas-zanu-pf (accessed July 18, 2023).

that it is only ZANU-PF that is having meetings. CCC is not having meetings. It is not allowed to.84

They then stated what one of their organization's rural district monitors had said: "If CCC supporters are around, it is for their own good not to be seen or known."

It is not only overt opposition political rallies that are banned: a tree planting day organized by the opposition on December 14, 2022, was not spared either, demonstrating the extent of the restrictions on the rights to peaceful assembly and freedom of expression.⁸⁵ On March 4, 2023, police shut down popular musician Wallace Chirumiko's show. The musician is known for his critical political commentary.⁸⁶

The actions of the police mean that opposition figures have not been able to freely assemble, mobilize, campaign, and associate with supporters, which threatens the fundamental rights of Zimbabweans to freely choose their representatives.⁸⁷

Arbitrary Arrests, Detention of Opposition Leaders, and Malicious Prosecutions

Lawyers, journalists, human rights activists, and CCC officials who spoke to Human Rights Watch expressed concern that the authorities were weaponizing the law against critics of the government, denying those arrested the presumption of innocence and the right to bail. One national human rights activist said that the government was increasingly using the criminal justice system to target and degrade its opponents.⁸⁸

In September 2022, a court convicted Tsitsi Dangarembga, a critically acclaimed writer, and imposed her a six-month suspended sentence and 70,000 Zimbabwean dollars (about

⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, May 3, 2023.

⁸⁵ Nyashadzashe Ndoro, "Police ban CCC Gutu mass tree planting initiative, lawyers file challenge," *Nehanda Radio*, December 14, 2022, https://nehandaradio.com/2022/12/14/police-ban-ccc-gutu-mass-tree-planting-initiative-lawyers-file-challenge/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁸⁶ "Zimbabwe: Police Shut Down Popular Musician's Show," Human Rights Watch news release, March 10, 2023, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/03/10/zimbabwe-police-shut-down-popular-musicians-show.

⁸⁷ "Police Give Reasons For Banning CCC Rallies," Pindula, August 5, 2022, https://zero.pindula.co.zw/police-give-reasons-for-banning-ccc-rallies/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with civil society activist, Harare, April 29, 2023.

US\$193) fine for staging a protest*9 calling for political reform in the upmarket suburb of Borrowdale in Harare.90 In April 2023, CCC spokesperson Fadzayi Mahere was tried and convicted for "publishing or communicating falsehoods" for retweeting information that a police officer had beaten to death a child with a baton in Harare.91 The court held that she undermined the authority of the police through her tweet. On April 28, 2023, Jacob Ngarivhume, leader of the small opposition party Transform Zimbabwe, was sentenced to four years in prison for inciting public violence over a 2020 protest call he posted on Twitter.92 Ngarivhume had tweeted a video calling for anti-government protests over the state of the economy and rampant corruption.93

Opposition MP Joanah Mamombe together with activists Netsai Marova and Cecillia Chimbiri said they were abducted, tortured, and sexually assaulted after leading an antigovernment protest in Harare on May 13, 2020.94 After stating that they recognized some of their attackers, they were rearrested on June 10, 2020, detained, and charged with faking their abduction and communicating falsehoods.95 In July 2023, the High Court found that the evidence against the three was "grossly unreasonable, irrational characterized by bias and malice" and ordered that they should be set free.96 The National Prosecuting Authority

⁸⁹ "Zimbabwean author Tsitsi Dangarembga arrested during banned protests," *France 24*, July 31, 2020, https://www.france24.com/en/20200731-zimbabwean-author-tsitsi-dangarembga-arrested-during-banned-protests (accessed June 5, 2023)

⁹⁰ Nyasha Chingono, "Zimbabwean author Tsitsi Dangarembga found guilty of inciting violence," *The Guardian*, September 29, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2022/sep/29/zimbabwean-author-tsitsi-dangarembga-found-guilty-of-inciting-violence (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁹¹ Zimbabwe Lawyers for Human Rights, "Advocate Mahere convicted and fined in bizarre falsehoods trial," *The Zimbabwean* April 7, 2023, https://www.thezimbabwean.co/2023/04/advocate-mahere-convicted-and-fined-in-bizarre-falsehoods-trial/(accessed July 18, 2023).

^{92 &}quot;Zimbabwe Opposition Leader Sentenced to 4 Years in Prison for 'Inciting Violence,'" *VOA*, April 28, 2023, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/7070572.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁹³ Tweet by Jacob Ngarivhume, July 8, 2020, https://twitter.com/jngarivhume/status/1280835949773983752 (accessed July 18, 2023).

^{94 &}quot;Abducted, beaten, sexually assaulted and jailed for protesting," Amnesty International news release, [n.d.], https://www.amnesty.org/en/petition/abducted-beaten-sexually-assaulted-and-jailed-for-protesting/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

^{95 &}quot;Zimbabwe's MDC 'abductees arrested for lying about torture,'" *BBC News*, June 11, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-53005447 (accessed July 18, 2023).

⁹⁶ Gibbs Dube, "CCC's Joana Mamombe, Cecilia Chimbiri's Case Thrown Out as High Court Judge Says State Case in Tatters," *VOA*, July 4, 2023, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/7166848.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

indicated that it was unhappy with the High Court's decision and would appeal to the Supreme Court.⁹⁷

CCC's Mahere told Human Rights Watch she believes these arrests and convictions are meant to send a chilling message to the public that there is a high price to pay for getting involved with the CCC or challenging government policies.⁹⁸

A national human rights activist said that the raft of convictions of top opposition figures should be seen in the context of an amendment to the Electoral Act, which is currently before parliament.99 The amendment would prevent anyone convicted of an offense of dishonesty, misinformation, and public violence from running for an election to any seat.100

Opposition MP and CCC interim Vice-Chairperson, Job Sikhala, has been incarcerated at Chikurubi Maximum Security Prison since June 14, 2022, over a matter relating to Moreblessing Ali, a known community mobilizer and CCC supporter. Ali had gone missing for three weeks before being found murdered and her body mutilated on June 11, 2022, at Mukande homestead in Nyatsime, in the Zengeza West Constituency, outside of Harare.

Sikhala's spokesperson said that Ali's family had approached Sikhala and appointed him as their lawyer and spokesperson. ¹⁰³ Zimbabwean authorities accused Sikhala of

⁹⁷ Joana Mamombe and Cecilia Chimbiri, "National Prosecution Authority expresses discontent over Mamombe, Chimbiri's acquittal," *The Herald*, https://www.herald.co.zw/national-prosecuting-authority-expresses-discontent-over-mamombe-chimbiris-acquittal/ (accessed July 19, 2023).

⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Fadzayi Mahere, Harare, May 4, 2023.

⁹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with a local human rights activist, Harare, April 29, 2023.

¹⁰⁰ Under section 129(1)(i) of the Constitution, Members of Parliament must vacate their seats if they have been convicted of an offense involving breach of trust, dishonesty or physical violence and sentenced to imprisonment for six months or more. The Electoral Amendment Bill will require candidates to disclose in their nomination papers whether in the preceding 12 months they have been convicted of such an offense (which the bill calls a "disqualifying offence") and sentenced to six months' imprisonment or more. See, "Election Watch 7-2022 - The Electoral Amendment Bill," Veritas, November 23, 2022, https://www.veritaszim.net/node/6019 (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰¹ Gibbs Dube, "Zimbabwe Police Arrest CCC's Job Sikhala Amid Orgy of Violence Over Death of His Client More blessing Ali," *VOA*, June 14, 2022, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/6617527.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰² Sharon Mazingaizo, "Citizens Coalition for Change activist in Zimbabwe found dead, mutilated," *Times Live*, June 13, 2022, https://www.timeslive.co.za/news/africa/2022-06-13-citizens-coalition-for-change-activist-in-zimbabwe-found-dead-mutilated/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰³ Human Rights Watch interview with Job Sikhala's lawyer and family spokesperson, Harare, April 29, 2023.

encouraging CCC supporters to cause violence in Nyatsime during Ali's memorial.¹⁰⁴ They charged him with inciting violence and several appeals for bail have since been denied.¹⁰⁵

A lawyer familiar with his detention conditions said that Sikhala has been subjected to leg irons, his lawyers and relatives have at times been denied access – in one instance prompting a court application –,¹⁰⁶ and his party colleagues have been prevented from visiting him.¹⁰⁷ While in detention, Sikhala's health has deteriorated.¹⁰⁸

One of Sikhala's lawyers said:

Sikhala has no confidence that the judiciary will deliver justice in his case. He sees this as political persecution, and an attempt to silence dissenting voices. The offense they have charged him with is bailable, but they have refused to give him bail. The state prosecution argued that he had breached previous bail conditions. It is not true, but the court agreed with the state. I know we have made about 18 applications for bail. All of which were denied.¹⁰⁹

A petition signed by prominent Zimbabweans, foreign diplomats, and other individuals calling for Sikhala's release states that his detention erodes the value and essence of the criminal justice system, which is being weaponized against dissent.¹²⁰

¹⁰⁴ Dzikamai Bere, "Zimbabwe on the Brink: Living in Fragile Peace," ZimRights, June 22, 2022, https://www.zimrights.org.zw/zimbabwe-on-the-brink-living-in-fragile-peace/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰⁵ Southern Defenders, "'Justice delayed is Justice denied' Persecution by prosecution in the case of Zimbabwe's opposition Member of Parliament Job Sikhala," April 23, 2023, https://southerndefenders.africa/2023/04/23/justice-delayed-is-justice-denied-persecution-by-the-prosecution-in-the-case-of-zimbabwes-opposition-member-of-parliament-job-sikhala/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰⁶ "Zimbabwe Court Orders Chikurubi Prison to Allow Relatives, Lawyers to Visit CCC's Job Sikhala," *VOA*, November 3, 2022, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/zimbabwe-court-orders-chikurubi-prison-to-allow-relatives-lwyers-to-visit-ccc-s-job-sikhala/6817956.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰⁷ Ibid.

¹⁰⁸ Gibbs Dube, "Opposition Member of Parliament Job Sikhala Falls Sick at Chikurubi Maximum Security Prison After 7 Months Behind Bars," *VOA*, January 1, 2023, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/6899920.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁰⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Job Sikhala's lawyer and family spokesperson, Harare, April 29, 2023.

¹¹⁰ "RELEASE MPS JOB SIKHALA AND GODFREY SITHOLE, AND 14 OTHERS FROM NYATSIME FROM DETENTION," Petition by Tsitsi Dangarembga, started on September 13, 2022, https://tinyurl.com/47m2v6pp (accessed July 18, 2023). Started by novelist Tsitsi Damgarembga on September 9, 2022, the petition calls on the president of Zimbabwe to stop the unlawful detention of Job Sikhala without bail and without trial, and more broadly to ensure that the judiciary is not used as a political weapon in which differential treatment is given to those apprehended by the state depending on real or perceived political affiliations and intentions.

Sikhala's detention without bail and without trial for over one year underscores concerns that Zimbabwe's judiciary is not dispensing justice in an impartial and non-partisan manner. As a result, many Zimbabweans will remain fearful of ZANU-PF's intimidation and may not openly engage in political activities, attend opposition rallies, or otherwise express their viewpoints.

Attacks and Violence against the Opposition

ZANU-PF has long been responsible for physical assaults against members of the political opposition and their supporters, and there is widespread concern that such attacks could increase as the election approaches.

Ahead of the August election, there have been few cases of violence by the opposition. For example, in June 2023, Zimbabwean authorities arrested and charged 39 people believed to be opposition CCC supporters with political violence in Nyatsime, south of Harare. The suspects allegedly destroyed houses belonging to ZANU-PF members, ransacked a ZANU-PF office, and attacked people with bricks and stones.¹¹¹

The ruling ZANU-PF and its political allies have commonly used violence as a tool of political coercion. The overwhelming majority of victims of violence during the country's previous elections were officials and members of the opposition, their supporters, and those perceived to be against ZANU-PF, including ordinary Zimbabweans and civil society activists.

Jestina Mukoko of the Zimbabwe Peace Project¹¹² told Human Rights Watch:

When ZANU-PF is under pressure, it resorts to violence, and this may happen again in this election. During the 2008 post-election violence, the Zimbabwe Peace Project recorded at least 208 people who were killed. Right now, there are a lot of threats and intimidation of voters in the rural

¹¹¹ "Suspected CCC supporters arrested for public violence," *New Zimbabwe.Com,* June 13, 2023, https://www.newzimbabwe.com/suspected-ccc-supporters-arrested-for-public-violence-in-nyatsime (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹¹² The Zimbabwe Peace Project is a nongovernmental organization that was formed in 2000 by church organizations to monitor and report on violence and human rights violations across Zimbabwe. "About Our Organisation," Zimbabwe Peace Project, https://zimpeaceproject.com/about-our-company/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

areas. People are being told by ZANU-PF that if opposition supporters were killed in 2008 and nothing has happened to the killers, "Who do you think you are?" We have heard different ruling party and government officials saying that if people thought that 2008 was violent, then they will learn in 2023 that 2008 was nothing.¹¹³

Mukoko expressed concern that the 2022 by-elections might be the forerunner to the 2023 general elections:

In the by-elections, even an opposition MP was assaulted. Honorable Jasmine Tofa was beaten in October 2022 and had to have surgery on both wrists. This happened when CCC members were on their way to a rally in Matabeleland. Some of the women supporters were ordered to remove the yellow CCC t-shirts they were wearing. They were stripped and made to run for their lives. The cars the assailants were using were emblazoned with ZANU-PF logos.

She said that the Zimbabwe Peace Project wrote to the police, questioning their lack of action in bringing the preparators to justice, but did not get a response.

Musa Kika, executive director of the Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum, said that ZANU-PF has been using violence for a long time and for particular purposes. "Political violence happens at two levels, and we are already witnessing that," he said. "The first level is that which is unleashed by political party functionaries. The second nature of violence we experience around elections is when the state machinery is used such as the police, the military, and the judiciary."114

Kika also described two incidents that exemplify their concerns for the forthcoming elections:

¹¹³ Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, May 3, 2023.

¹¹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, April 29,2023.

In January 2023, ZANU-PF members physically disrupted and beat up participants at an opposition party supporters' meeting at a member's house in Murewa, in Mashonaland East Province. We verified that the vehicle used to ferry the attackers was an official ZANU-PF vehicle. Also, during the October 2022 by-election in Matobo, ZANU-PF supporters disrupted and beat up opposition members.¹¹⁵

Kika believed there would be more of this party-to-party violence prior to the August election.

Odius Makoma, a 43-year-old aspiring CCC MP in Chitungwiza, described the situation in his area:

I cannot freely campaign. In my area, ZANU-PF has declared war against us. Anyone seen wearing the yellow colors of the opposition is harassed and beaten up. We have reported such cases to the police, but nothing is done. In fact, reporting cases of political violence to the police when one is a known CCC supporter is risky because the victim is often the one who ends up being arrested. ZANU-PF leaders and members are powerful. They seem to issue instructions to the police on who to arrest.

Makoma described his own situation:

Following the June 14, 2022 Nyatsime violence, I was arrested and spent five months in a maximum-security prison, yet I was the one whose property had been destroyed. My house and car were set on fire, yet no single ZANU-PF person was arrested.¹¹⁶

Another CCC supporter, 44-year-old Godfrey Chidhau Karembera, popularly known as "Madzibaba Veshanduko" ("leader of change" in Shona) for his energetic dances and singing at CCC rallies, was arrested on March 17, 2022, during campaigns for the 2022 by-

¹¹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, April 29, 2023.

¹¹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Makoma, St Mary's, Chitungwiza, April 29, 2023.

elections while walking in Harare wearing a yellow gown. Police alleged that he verbally abused officers who tried to stop him from engaging in unsanctioned political activities in the Central Business District. Karembera described what happened after his arrest:

I was arrested wearing my trademark yellow dress and taken to Harare Central Police Station. They took me to a dark room in the underground. They switched on the lights and three men started to beat me badly. They were saying, "Today we are going to finish you. This is the last time you are going to wear your yellow gown; this is the last time you are going to campaign for Chamisa." They stripped me naked. Three other people joined the ones who were beating me. They took a brick and tied it on my private parts with a string and ordered me to walk around the room. It was painful. I could not walk. One of them started hitting me with a whip on the back. They were trying to force me to walk. All this time I was naked. They later made me lie down and started to whip me on the back.

He removed his shirt to show the whip marks on his back.

The authorities charged Karembera with undermining the authority of the police and later granted him bail. He received a summons on January 8, 2023, which he showed Human Rights Watch, to appear before the traditional chief of his area, Chief Chipuriro, in Guruve South. He said the chief informed him at his court that his land and home had been confiscated and that he should find another place to live.

Section 71 of the Constitution of Zimbabwe protects everyone, except those occupying agricultural land subject to expropriation, against being compulsorily deprived of their property. These property rights can be limited by law in accordance with section 86(2) of

¹¹⁷ Nyashadzashe Ndoro, "CCC's Madzibaba veShanduko arrested, badly assaulted for wearing yellow," *Nehanda Radio online*, March 17,2012, https://nehandaradio.com/2022/03/17/cccs-madzibaba-veshanduko-arrested-badly-assaulted-forwearing-yellow/ (accessed July 18,2022).

¹¹⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Karembera, Harare, May 5, 2023

¹¹⁹ "Harare Magistrate Grants Battered Madzibaba veShanduko ZWL\$10,000 bail," *VOA news,* March 23, 2022, https://www.voazimbabwe.com/a/6497768.html (accessed July 18,2023).

¹²⁰ Communal Land and the Rights of Those who live in it, Veritas, Constitution Watch, https://www.veritaszim.net/node/5236, August 27, 2021.

the Constitution, but the limitation must be "fair, reasonable, necessary and justifiable in a democratic society based on openness, justice, human dignity, equality and freedom." Karembera believes that attempts to deprive him of his land were politically motivated because of his vocal and visible support for the opposition.

Inciting Rhetoric against the Opposition

In January 2023, a video emerged in which suspected ZANU-PF supporters were seen harassing and beating up mostly older CCC supporters. The violence occurred in Chirowa Village, Murewa North, in Mashonaland East Province, and the victims identified as Morris Seremani, 74, Susan Seremani, 56, Beauty Chikoti, 52, Chipo Mutizwa, 37, Nyaradzai Chitauro, 52, Sekuru Dongo, 79, and Munyaradzi Dongo, 38. The victims, who had gathered for a local CCC party meeting, identified their assailants as known ZANU-PF supporters and told the media that they were forced to spend the night in the mountains fearing for their lives following the attack. 123

The ZANU-PF director for information, Tafadzwa Mugwadi, said on January 8 that there was no evidence that ZANU-PF supporters were responsible for the violence. The perpetrators, he said, were "mere criminals." CCC spokesperson Mahere told the media¹²⁵ on January 12 that the Murewa attacks were not an isolated incident of violence but fell within a pattern that had to be understood in a context of hate speech by President Mnangagwa and Vice President Constantino Chiwenga. 126

¹²¹ Ibid.

[&]quot;Outrage over video of attack on elders in Zimbabwe," [n.d.], video clip, YouTube, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kuR4Z9e3zZo (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹²³ "Zim Elections | Victims speak of alleged political violence," [n.d.], video clip, YouTube, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=apNwJnN-s1Q (accessed July 18, 2023).

[&]quot;Outrage over video suspected to be Zanu PF activists assaulting opposition supporters in Zimbabwe," [n.d.], video clip, YouTube, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=S-KNJAnTY7k (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹²⁵ Leopold Munhende, "Zimbabwe: Murehwa CCC Attack - Opposition Blames 'Utterances' By Mnangagwa and Chiwenga," *AllAfrica*, January 12, 2023, https://allafrica.com/stories/202301120298.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹²⁶ Priviledge Gumbodete, "ED fuelling hate speech," *NewsDay*, October 18, 2022, https://www.newsday.co.zw/localnews/article/200002169/ed-fuelling-hate-speech (accessed July 18, 2023).

Mahere said:

We have seen in almost every province violence perpetrated by ZANU-PF and that violence must be understood in the context that the deputy leader of ZANU-PF actually called for our party, CCC, to be crushed like lice. It is also in this context that the leader of ZANU-PF actually called for CCC supporters to be beaten up, *vakombei murove* ["round them up and beat them" in Shona]. We have on record members of ZANU-PF calling for the killing of CCC president, Nelson Chamisa.¹²⁷

On February 26, 2022, ZANU-PF Vice-President Chiwenga addressed a political rally during which he said that his party would crush the opposition party "like lice". "Down with CCC," Chiwenga said. "You see when you crush lice with a rock, you put it on a flat stone and then you grind it to the extent that even flies will not eat it. …We are as big as Goliath, and we will see it [the opposition] when the time comes."¹²⁸

In July 2022, ZANU-PF member Abton Mashayanyika called for the killing of Chamisa and his family while addressing a ZANU-PF rally in Mberengwa, Midlands province.¹²⁹ Police later said they opened investigations into the death threats after human rights lawyer Beatrice Mtetwa wrote to them demanding an investigation.¹³⁰ However, Mashayanyika told the media that he was "too ZANU-PF to be arrested."¹³¹

¹²⁷ "Political Violence: CCC questions police silence on law breaking Zanu PF supporters," *NewZimbabwe*, October 19, 2022, https://www.newzimbabwe.com/political-violence-ccc-questions-police-silence-on-law-breaking-zanu-pf-supporters/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹²⁸ Tinashe Chimedza, "'Crush and Grind Them Like Lice': Harare Old Guard Feeling Threatened" *The Elephant*, June 7, 2023, https://www.theelephant.info/features/2023/06/07/crush-and-grind-them-like-lice-harare-old-guard-feeling-threatened/ (accessed June 15, 2023).

¹²⁹ "ZANU PF threatens to kill Chamisa and his family," *Gambakwe*, July 13, 2022, https://gambakwe.com/2022/07/13/zanu-pf-threatens-to-kill-chamisa-and-his-family/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹³⁰ Miriam Mangwaya, "Chamisa death threat bishop walks free," *The Standard*, September 10, 2022, https://www.newsday.co.zw/thestandard/local-news/article/200000356/chamisa-death-threat-bishop-walks-free (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹³¹ "Chamisa chilling death threat bishop defiant," *The Standard*, July 17, 2022, https://www.newsday.co.zw/thestandard/slider/article/4301/chamisa-chilling-death-threat-bishop-defiant (accessed July 18, 2023).

Since 2018, the Zimbabwe Election Support Network (ZESN) has been calling for several electoral reforms, including the creation of a conducive electoral environment free from violence, intimidation, harassment, and in which all political parties can campaign freely. In November 2022, ZESN issued a statement raising concerns that the proposed Electoral Amendment Bill¹³² did not address some of the key principles on the conduct and management of credible, peaceful, free, and fair elections. Such principles include elections conducted by secret ballot, based on universal adult suffrage and equality of votes, which are free from intimidation, violence, and other electoral malpractices as enshrined under section 155 of the Constitution of Zimbabwe. 134

Passage of Restrictive Laws

In recent years, the Zimbabwean government has sought to enact legislation that would substantially add to existing restrictions on the rights to freedom of movement, association, and assembly.

In 2019, the Maintenance of Peace and Order Act (MOPA) replaced the Public Order and Security Act (POSA), which had given the police extensive powers to regulate public meetings. However, there is little difference between MOPA and POSA, either in design or application. Under MOPA, people will not be allowed to hold public gatherings without providing the police with a written notice: seven days notice in the case of processions and demonstrations, five days in the case of public meetings. As specified in section 25 of POSA, the notice will have to specify details such as "the exact and complete route" of a procession or demonstration as well as "the number and types of vehicles, if any," that are

¹³² On April 14, 2023, Justice Minister Ziyambi Ziyambi told The Herald that the Electoral Amendment Bill, which was before Parliament, was going to be given priority so that it is passed before the August election. See: "Parliament to prioritize Electoral Amendment Bill," *The Herald*, April 14,2023, https://www.herald.co.zw/parliament-to-prioritise-electoral-amendment-bill/ (accessed July 18,2023).

¹³³ Electoral Amendment Bill, 2022, https://www.jsc.org.zw/upload/Gazette/H.B. 11, 2022 Electoral Amendment Bill.pdf (accessed July 19, 2023).

¹³⁴ "ZESN Statement on the Electoral Amendment Bill," Zimbabwe Election Support news release, November 22, 2022, https://www.zesn.org.zw/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/ZESN-STATEMENT-ON-THE-ELECTORAL-AMENDMENT-BILL-_FINAL.pdf (accessed July 19, 2023).

¹³⁵ "Bill to repeal POSA approved after marathon debate," *newZWire*, August 9, 2019, https://newzwire.live/bill-to-repeal-posa-approved-after-marathon-debate/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹³⁶ "Bill Watch 22-2019 - The Maintenance of Peace and Order Bill," Veritas, April 17, 2019, https://www.veritaszim.net/node/3493 (accessed July 18, 2023).

to take part in the procession. Under clause 7 of MOPA, anyone who fails to give notice will be guilty of a criminal offense and liable to imprisonment for up to one year.

An amendment to the Private Voluntary Organizations (PVO) Act, which will further restrict the operations of NGOs, is of major concern. Once enacted into law, the provisions of the act would allow the government to cancel the registration of organizations deemed to have "political affiliation" with little to no recourse to judicial review. Actions considered to violate certain provisions of the law could even lead to criminal prosecution, with penalties ranging from heavy fines to imprisonment. Already, in January 2023, the authorities used the existing PVO Act to deregister several NGOs.¹³⁷ Zimbabwe's minister of labor and social welfare said that registration was withdrawn from some groups because they allegedly failed to submit audited accounts for money raised from donors, while in other cases the revocation was for national security reasons, or for allegedly straying from their mandate.¹³⁸

Although the amendment is yet to be signed into law, representatives of NGOs told Human Rights Watch that some government agencies, local government authorities, and traditional leaders were already asking them to comply with the proposed law's provisions, such as having a memorandum of understanding with local authorities to be allowed into some areas. ¹³⁹ The NGOs said this has forced them to curtail their activities. Zimbabwean human rights organizations also pointed that this has made it difficult for them to engage in election-related human rights activities, including voter education. One NGO representative said:

To us, this amendment is election-related in that it is meant to disable our capacity to do voter education, election observation, and monitoring. The government has always wanted to take this role away from NGOs and, from what is happening now, has succeeded in doing so.¹⁴⁰

¹³⁷ "Zimbabwe: A Move to Curb Freedom of Association as Election Nears," Human Rights Watch news release, January 27, 2023, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/01/27/zimbabwe-move-curb-freedom-association-election-nears.

¹³⁸ Mukudzei Chingwere, "291 NGOs fail to comply with regulations," *The Herald*, January 24, 2023, https://www.herald.co.zw/291-ngos-fail-to-comply-with-regulations/ (accessed July 19, 2023).

¹³⁹ The Senate passed the amendment bill on February 1, 2023, and the legislation is currently before the president of Zimbabwe for his decision on its enactment.

¹⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with a member of the Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum, January 27, 2023.

A member of the Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum said that, because the amended law may come into effect before the general election, it means that groups that typically play an important role in the lead up to, during, and after elections could be shut out and prevented from doing so.¹⁴¹

In addition, a few human rights organizations said they had received threats that their registration under the proposed law may be denied should they say anything that the government does not like. Yet, the credibility of the upcoming elections could hinge on the ability of civil society groups to operate, monitor, and report without any fear of deregistration or criminal penalties.

Domestic and international human rights and civil society organizations, including Human Rights Watch and Amnesty International, 142 have urged President Mnangagwa not to sign the bill, as it will further threaten freedom of association in the country and contravene several international human rights instruments that Zimbabwe has ratified. 143 UN experts echoed this plea, calling on Mnangagwa to reject the bill, warning that "the restrictions contained therein will have a chilling effect on civil society organizations – particularly dissenting voices." 144

On July 14, 2023, President Mnangagwa signed into law the Criminal Law Codification and Reform Amendment Bill (the "Patriotic Bill") which, among several restrictions, criminalizes "wilfully injuring the sovereignty and national interest of Zimbabwe." Critics have argued that the law aims to silence Zimbabwe citizens, civil society activists, and political opposition members, particularly as the country moves toward the upcoming general elections. 946

¹⁴¹ Ibid.

¹⁴² "Zimbabwe: President Mnangagwa must reject proposed new law that threatens rights and civic space," Amnesty International news release, February 2, 2023, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/02/zimbabwe-president-mnangagwa-must-reject-proposed-new-law/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁴³ "Zimbabwe: A Move to Curb Freedom of Association as Election Nears," Human Rights Watch news release.

^{144 &}quot;UN experts urge President of Zimbabwe to reject bill restricting civic space," United Nations press release, February 14, 2023, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/02/un-experts-urge-president-zimbabwe-reject-bill-restricting-civic-space (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁴⁵ "BILL WATCH 01-2023 - The Patriot Bill," Veritas, January 11, 2023, https://www.veritaszim.net/node/6100 (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁴⁶ "Patriotic Bill' is a threat to democracy and the future of Zimbabwe," Southern Africa Litigation Centre, June 8, 2023, https://www.southernafricalitigationcentre.org/2023/06/08/patriotic-bill-is-a-threat-to-democracy-and-the-future-of-zimbabwe/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

Access to the Voters Roll

CCC officials told Human Rights Watch that the ZEC has denied the CCC access to the voters roll. Mahere, the CCC spokesperson said:

ZEC has an obligation to provide a voters roll but, to this day, we do not have it. This makes it very difficult for us to plan and to verify it for accuracy. What we know is that ZANU-PF has the voters roll and they have been using it to mobilize and send out SMS [messages] to registered voters.¹⁴⁷

In April 2023, a number of eligible voters received accurately targeted campaign SMS messages from ZANU-PF, with identifying details such as voters' full names and where message recipients had registered to vote. 48 Activists have raised concerns that ZANU-PF officials might have obtained data for the targeted campaign text messages from the ZEC's servers. The data analysis group Team Pachedu tweeted that voters in new constituencies were receiving unsolicited messages from ZANU-PF. 149

A member of the ZESN told Human Rights Watch:

The issue of the voters roll being made available to the public by the ZEC is still a contentious one. While the law requires the commission to provide the voters roll in an analyzable format, and for it to display the voters roll days before the election to give voters the opportunity to inspect and correct any anomalies, this has not always been complied with.¹⁵⁰

In March 2023, the High Court rejected a bid by opposition CCC MP Allan Markham seeking to compel the ZEC to release the voters roll electronic version for inspection and audit. 151

¹⁴⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with CCC spokesperson Fadzayi Mahere, Harare, May 4, 2023.

¹⁴⁸ Ayang Macdonald, "Unsolicited text messages to Zimbabwe voters raise data privacy concerns," Biometric Update, April 17, 2023, https://www.biometricupdate.com/202304/unsolicited-text-messages-to-zimbabwe-voters-raise-data-privacy-concerns (accessed July 19, 2023).

¹⁴⁹ Tweet by Team Pachedu, April 2, 2023, https://twitter.com/PacheduZW/status/1642731682435301376 (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with a ZESN member, Harare, May 4, 2023.

¹⁵¹ "Zimbabwe Court Dismisses Harare Lawmaker's Request to Access Electronic Voters' Roll," *VOA*, March 7, 2023, https://www.VOAzimbabwe.com/a/6994137.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

The ZEC argued that releasing it would expose the document to manipulation and could compromise the security of the database. The judge agreed and ruled that "a voters roll is a very sensitive document" that could not be released to the public in electronic form as this may compromise the security of ZEC's database.

In April 2023, ZEC Chairperson Priscilla Chigumba told the parliament that releasing the electronic version of the voters roll, as requested by opposition political parties, would violate the Cyber and Data Protection Act.¹⁵² Chigumba said that the cyber law had placed additional responsibilities on the commission in terms of the format in which data should be disseminated to the public, in order to protect voters' personal data.

However, the Election Resource Centre (ERC), an independent monitoring group, said in a statement that the ZEC was legally obligated by both laws to avail voters roll data as it constitutes substantial public interest, and its availability was necessary for the administration of credible election. 153

The statement said: "The continued denial of the voters roll, especially to persons with a legitimate interest in the voters roll and free and fair elections...under the guise of data protection is unlawful and detrimental to the credibility of the 2023 harmonized elections."

ZANU-PF's Use of Traditional Leaders for Campaigns

Section 281 of Zimbabwe's Constitution provides for the political neutrality of traditional leaders. 154 On February 23, 2018, the ERC submitted a High Court application against the

- 1. Traditional leaders must act in accordance with this Constitution and the laws of Zimbabwe.
- 2. Traditional leaders must not:
- a) be members of any political party or in any way participate in partisan politics;
- b) act in a partisan manner;
- c) further the interests of any political party or cause; or
- d) violate the fundamental rights and freedoms of any person.

¹⁵² "ZEC says releasing electronic voters' roll may violate cyber law," Bulawayo 24 News, April 8, 2023, https://bulawayo24.com/index-id-news-sc-national-byo-229483.html (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵³ "ERC Criticises ZEC For Refusing To Release Voters' Roll," Pindula, April 16, 2023, https://www.pindula.co.zw/2023/04/16/erc-criticises-zec-for-refusing-to-release-voters-roll/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵⁴ Constitution of Zimbabwe, section 281. Principles to be observed by traditional leaders.

Chief's Council president, Fortune Charumbira, citing comments he made that traditional leaders must support ZANU-PF and its presidential candidate in the 2018 elections ERC asked the court to declare the comments as illegal and in contravention of Zimbabwe's Constitution.

In May 2018, the High Court granted ERC's request, and ordered Chief Charumbira to:

Retract in writing the statements that he made to the effect that traditional leaders should support and vote ZANU (PF) by issuing a countermanding statement in newspaper with national circulation and endeavour to make the statement available to private and public media houses and the national broadcaster within 7 days of being served with the judgement. 156

However, Chief Charumbira defied the court order constitutional requirement that traditional leaders should be impartial, declaring that "we will never leave ZANU-PF". 157

A ZESN member told Human Rights Watch that this was a major cause for concern:

In our recommendations after the 2018 election, ZESN questioned the role of traditional chiefs in elections because the Constitution does not allow them to advance any political interests. Yet, the chiefs have been used to actively campaign for ZANU PF. In the rural areas, chiefs are powerful. There is a chief's court, and the chief can arrest people. The chief can ban certain meetings. You cannot just go to an area without the knowledge of the chief. 158

¹⁵⁵ "How far can chiefs exercise freedom of political association?" *ZimFact*, May 16, 2018, https://zimfact.org/how-far-canchiefs-exercise-freedom-of-political-association/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵⁶ Election Resource Centre and Chief Fortune Charumbira and National Council of Chiefs v. Minister of Local Government, Public Works and National Housing, High Court of Harare, May 21 and 23, 2018, https://electionjudgments.org/en/entity/n3sgxofjy1k (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵⁷ Takudzwa Hillary Chiwanza, "Chief Charumbira defies court again as he declares chiefs' support for Zanu PF," *ZimLive*, https://www.zimlive.com/chief-charumbira-defies-court-again-as-he-declares-chiefs-support-for-zanu-pf/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with a ZESN official, Harare, May 4, 2023.

CCC spokesperson Mahere said that her party's access to rural areas has, in some cases, been frustrated by traditional chiefs. She said that:

In response to our penetration of rural areas, ZANU-PF has decreed that whole villages will be assisted to vote by their traditional leaders. This is what is called "command voting" and it is being championed by the ZANU-PF vice president, Kembo Mohadi. While the law has a provision for assisting voters who cannot read or write or are disabled, ZANU-PF is abusing this law by saying that whole villages are going to be "assisted to vote" by traditional leaders who themselves support the ruling party. This is an abuse, but the Zimbabwe Electoral Commission is not sanctioning this misconduct by ZANU-PF.¹⁵⁹

In April 2023, ZANU-PF Vice President Mohadi said he had struck an agreement with the traditional leaders who include chiefs and village heads that "when we go for the elections...the headman will marshal his subjects to the ballot box and watch them cast their votes". 160

¹⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview, Harare, May 4, 2023.

¹⁶⁰ Prince Machaya, "Traditional leaders promise Zanu PF poll 'clean sweep' – Mohadi," *ZimLive*, https://www.zimlive.com/traditional-leaders-promise-zanu-pf-poll-clean-sweep-mohadi/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

Government Response

President Mnangagwa and senior government officials of the government of Zimbabwe have emphasized the need for peaceful elections. In November 2022, Mnangagwa told Zimbabweans that, "political players seeking the people's mandate during the upcoming 2023 harmonized general elections must maintain and consolidate the current peace, unity, harmony, and love that we have built." ¹⁶¹

Writing in The Sunday Mail newspaper on December 11, 2022, President Mnangagwa said, "the goal of violence-free elections depends on all of us, political actors especially. I appeal to us all to play our part to ensure our elections are conducted in a spirit of peace, love, and amity." He added, "we owe ourselves and our nation total peace, and nothing less. We must shame all those within and outside our borders who have been investing in violence. Of course, all our security arms will be out in full force to ensure peace in the country before, during and after elections." 162

However, despite such positive utterances, the authorities in Zimbabwe have failed to take concrete steps to ensure that the August 2023 elections meet the benchmarks set by the SADC Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections.

The right of Zimbabweans to freely form and express their political opinions and electoral judgments has been severely infringed upon. This has been done through limiting space for the opposition to campaign; the use of restrictive laws; the selective application of the law; and an electoral supervisory body which is seen as not impartial, inclusive, or independent. The arbitrary arrests and detentions of opposition figures, and threats, intimidation, and violence against political opponents has further eroded the electoral environment. Due to this pervasive climate of intimidation and repression, the playing field has not been level.

^{161 &}quot;Zimbabwe: President calls for peace ahead of general elections," *Africanews.com,* November 24,2022, https://www.sundaymail.co.zw/a-good-year-the-global-pandemic-and-conflict-notwithstanding (accessed July 18,2022). 162 "A good year, the global pandemic and conflict notwithstanding," *The Sunday Mail newspaper,* December 11, 2022, https://www.sundaymail.co.zw/a-good-year-the-global-pandemic-and-conflict-notwithstanding (accessed July 18,2023).

Legal Provisions

The Zimbabwe Electoral Commission

The Constitution of Zimbabwe gives the ZEC¹⁶³ the mandate of holding elections that are "conducted efficiently, freely, fairly, transparently, and in accordance with the law."¹⁶⁴ Zimbabwe is also obligated under regional and international human rights law to conduct free and fair elections. Relevant provisions include article 25 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)¹⁶⁵ and article 13 of the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights (African Charter).¹⁶⁶

Article 17 of the African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance further obligates states parties to: "Establish and strengthen independent and impartial national electoral bodies responsible for the management of elections." ¹⁶⁷

Chapter 12, section 238, of the Constitution of Zimbabwe creates the Zimbabwe Electoral Commission (ZEC) as an ostensibly independent supervisory electoral body. However, this section gives the president excessive power to appoint the chairperson of the commission and eight other commissioners. These nine commissioners are appointed for a term of six years. Section 239 makes voter education an effective monopoly of the ZEC.

Zimbabwe law provides every political party access to the list of eligible voters, the voters roll. Section 21(4) the Electoral Act states that:

¹⁶³ Zimbabwe Electoral Commission, "ZEC's General Overall Functions," https://www.zec.org.zw/zecs-general-overall-functions/ (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁶⁴ Constitution of Zimbabwe, Chapter 12, section 239, states that among the functions of the Zimbabwe Electoral Commission is that "elections and referendums are conducted efficiently, freely, fairly, transparently and in accordance with the law."

¹⁶⁵ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976.

¹⁶⁶ African [Banjul] Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights, adopted June 27, 1981, OAU Doc. CAB/LEG/67/3 rev. 5, 21 l.L.M. 58 (1982), entered into force October 21, 1986. ratified by Zimbabwe May 30, 1986.

¹⁶⁷ African Charter on Democracy, Elections, and Governance, adopted January, 2007.

Within a reasonable period of time after the calling of an election, the [Zimbabwe Electoral] Commission shall provide, on payment of the prescribed fee, to every political party that intends to contest the election, and to any observer who requests it, one copy of every voter's roll to be used in the election, either in printed or in electronic form as the party or observer may request.¹⁶⁸

Nongovernmental organizations may only provide voter education if they are registered under the Private Voluntary Organizations Act, and if the ZEC approves their participation and their voter education materials. ZEC is also mandated with the accreditation of observers of elections.

However, the ZEC is not acting in accordance with the laws. Zimbabwe is failing its domestic and international obligations since the ZEC is partial to the ruling ZANU-PF party and is not an independent electoral management body.

Freedoms of Association and Assembly

Section 67 of the Zimbabwe Constitution provides for the establishment of political parties, to campaign freely and peacefully, and to assemble. The SADC Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections calls on SADC member states to adhere to the principle of freedom of association and of political tolerance. The development of the principles governing democratic elections aims at enhancing the transparency and credibility of elections and democratic governance as well as ensuring the acceptance of election results by all contesting parties. The development of the principles governing the acceptance of election results by all contesting parties.

¹⁶⁸ Electoral Act, amended October 25, 2016.

¹⁶⁹ Section 67 of the Zimbabwe Constitution sets out the political rights of Zimbabwean citizens. In terms of section 67(2)(a) of the Constitution, Zimbabweans have the right to form political parties or to belong to political parties of their choice. See also: International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N GAORR Supp. (No.16) at 52, U.N Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S 171, entered into force March 23, 1976, art. 22.

¹⁷⁰ Comprised of 16 member states: Angola, Botswana, Comoros, Democratic Republic of Congo, Eswatini, Lesotho, Madagascar, Malawi, Mauritius, Mozambique, Namibia, Seychelles, South Africa, United Republic Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe, SADC seeks to promote economic development through efficient, productive systems, deeper cooperation and integration, good governance and durable peace and security. See, SADC Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections, adopted July 2015.

The pre-election environment in Zimbabwe shows that there is little tolerance for political opposition, with arbitrary arrests, detention, and malicious prosecutions of opposition members, and activists, and the challenges faced by opposition parties to campaign freely and to assemble. While the police contend that denying the opposition clearance to hold campaign rallies is being done in accordance with the law, the police are violating the right to freedom of assembly as protected by section 68 of the Constitution of Zimbabwe, ¹⁷¹ article 11 of the African Charter, ¹⁷² and article 21 of the ICCPR. ¹⁷³

International human rights law as reflected in the African Charter and the ICCPR permits restrictions on the rights to freedom of expression, movement, assembly, and association only if they are prescribed by legislation and meet the standard of being "necessary in a democratic society." According to the United Nations Human Rights Committee (HRC), the independent expert body that monitors state compliance with the ICCPR, this implies that the limitation must respond to a pressing public need and be compatible with the basic democratic values of pluralism and tolerance. "Necessary" restrictions must also be proportionate, that is, balanced against the specific need for the restriction. ¹⁷⁴ The Guidelines on Freedom of Association and Assembly in Africa, adopted in 2017, further direct states on the scope of such limitations. ¹⁷⁵

The measures taken by the Zimbabwe authorities have not met these international standards.

¹⁷¹ "Zimbabwe Elections | Police ban opposition gatherings," *eNCA*, February 20, 2023,

https://www.enca.com/news/zimbabwe-elections-police-ban-opposition-gatherings (accessed July 18, 2023).

¹⁷² African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights ("Banjul Charter"), adopted June 27, 1981, entered into force October 21,1986, ratified by Zimbabwe May 30, 1986.

¹⁷³ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N GAORR Supp. (No.16) at 52, U.N Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S 171, entered into force March 23, 1976.

¹⁷⁴ UN Committee on Human Rights, General Comment No. 24 on the right to freedom of expression.

¹⁷⁵ The Guidelines on Freedom of Association and Assembly of the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights ("African Commission"),adopted May 2017.

African Standards for Democratic Elections

The African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance was adopted on January 30, 2007, and entered into force on February 15, 2012. Its adoption was premised on the realization that conflicts on the continent were caused or exacerbated by many factors, notably, including: lack of democratic practices in the management of public affairs, non-observance of human rights, as well as unfair electoral processes. The charter seeks to entrench in the continent a political culture of change of power based on the holding of regular, free, fair, and transparent elections conducted by competent, independent and impartial national electoral bodies. It obligates states parties to:

(1) Establish and strengthen independent and impartial national electoral bodies responsible for the management of elections. (2) Establish and strengthen national mechanisms that redress election-related disputes in a timely manner. (3) Ensure fair and equitable access by contesting parties and candidates to state controlled media during elections; [and] (4) Ensure that there is a binding code of conduct The code shall include a commitment by political stakeholders to accept the results of the election or challenge them through exclusively legal channels.¹⁷⁷

The Southern African Development Community's (SADC) Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections provide the principles for the conduct of democratic elections, stipulate the responsibilities of the member states holding democratic elections, and specify the procedures for the establishment and operation of SADC Electoral Observation Missions.

The principles for the conduct of democratic elections include the full political participation of all citizens; freedom of association; political tolerance; equal opportunity for all political parties to access the state media; impartial electoral institutions and an

¹⁷⁶ Declaration on the Principles Governing Democratic Elections in Africa, AHG/Decl.1 (XXXVIII), adopted July 2002, chap II.

¹⁷⁷ SADC currently consists of 16 member states: Angola, Botswana, Comoros, Democratic Republic of Congo, Eswatini, Lesotho, Madagascar, Malawi, Mauritius, Mozambique, Namibia, Seychelles, South Africa, United Republic Tanzania, Zambia, and Zimbabwe.

independent judiciary; voter education; acceptance and respect of the election results proclaimed by the national electoral authorities, and legal challenges of the election results.¹⁷⁸

The responsibilities of member states holding elections include that they take measures to ensure the "scrupulous implementation" of these democratic election principles; establish impartial, all-inclusive, competent, and accountable national electoral bodies staffed by qualified personnel; safeguard human and civil liberties of all citizens, including the freedom of movement, assembly, association, expression, campaigning, and access to the media on the part of all stakeholders, during electoral processes; and provide adequate resources for carrying out democratic elections.¹⁷⁹

The SADC electoral charter also identifies the responsibilities of member states to SADC Electoral Observation Missions, including that member states must accredit the members of the SADC Electoral Observation Missions on a non-discriminatory basis. There are also provisions for the establishment of an Electoral Observation Mission, for a code of conduct for electoral observers, and for the observation of elections. 180

Zimbabwe's pre-electoral environment is not in line with African standards for democratic elections.

 $^{^{178}}$ SADC Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections, adopted July 2015, Art. 2.

¹⁷⁹ Ibid., Art. 7.

¹⁸⁰ Ibid., Art. 3-5, 7.

Acknowledgments

This report was written by Idriss Ali Nassah, senior researcher at Human Rights Watch's Africa Division. Otsieno Namwaya, senior researcher, Africa Division, and Nassah conducted field research for the report.

It was reviewed by Ashwanee Budoo-Scholtz, deputy director of the Africa Division at Human Rights Watch; and Allan Ngari, Africa advocacy director; James Ross, legal and policy director; and Babatunde Olugboji, deputy program director, provided legal and programmatic review respectively. Further reviews were done by Mausi Segun, executive director of Human Rights Watch's Africa Division.

Aoife Croucher, senior associate in the Africa Division; and Vincent Sima Olé; and Eunice Njagi, associates in the Africa Division, provided editorial and production assistance.

Human Rights Watch would like to thank the individuals and organizations in Zimbabwe that provided valuable information and assistance for this report. National civil society organizations were instrumental in identifying patterns of civil and political rights abuses relevant to this research. Human Rights Watch is grateful to all victims of political violence and human rights abuses who shared their experiences.

"Crush Them Like Lice"

Repression of Civil and Political Rights Ahead of Zimbabwe's August 2023 Election

On August 23, 2023, Zimbabweans will vote in a general election, following the end of President Emmerson Mnangagwa's first term in office. There is little to indicate that Zimbabwe is ready to meet its obligations under national and international law to allow people to freely vote for candidates of their choice in an environment that is free of intimidation, fear, and violence.

Authorities in Zimbabwe have also weaponized the law and the criminal justice system against the opposition, civil society, human rights activists and others perceived to be critical of the government and the ruling party. The threat of violence, though not at a scale of previous elections at the moment, means that the opposition cannot freely assemble, mobilize, campaign and associate with supporters across the country.

This report raises serious concerns about the possibility of a disputed outcome due to the flawed nature of the electoral process, the partiality of the Zimbabwe Electoral Commission, and the failure by the government of Zimbabwe to address persistent political intolerance and impunity.

The credibility of the August 23 election will be measured against Principles and Guidelines Governing Democratic Elections of the Southern African Development Community (SADC), as well as the provisions of the African Charter on Democracy, Elections, and Governance. The two instruments call on member states to observe and respect the full participation of citizens in the political process, freedom of expression and association, political tolerance, equal opportunity for all political parties to access the state media, independence of the judiciary, independence of the media, impartiality of the electoral institutions, and voter education.



Citizens Coalition for Change (CCC) party supporters protest in front of police after the party was banned from hosting an election campaign rally in Marondera, Zimbabwe, March 12, 2022.

© 2022 Jekesai Njikizana/AFP via Getty Images